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PUBLIC 
  
MINUTES of the meeting of the DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
held on 12 September 2018 at County Hall, Matlock 
 

PRESENT 
 

Councillor G Wharmby (In the Chair) 
 

Councillors  T Ainsworth, R Ashton, K S Athwal, J Atkin, N Atkin, Mrs E 
Atkins, S A Bambrick, N Barker, B Bingham, Mrs S L Blank, J Boult, S 
Brittain, S Bull, Mrs S Burfoot, K Buttery, Mrs D W E Charles, J A Coyle, 
A Dale, Mrs C Dale, J E Dixon, R Flatley,  M Ford, Mrs A Foster, Mrs A 
Fox, J A Frudd, K Gillott, A Griffiths, Mrs L Grooby, Mrs C A Hart, G 
Hickton, R Iliffe, Mrs J M Innes, T A Kemp, T King, B Lewis, W Major, P 
Makin, S Marshall-Clarke, D McGregor, R Mihaly, C R Moesby, P 
Murray, G Musson, R A Parkinson, Mrs J E Patten, J Perkins, Mrs I 
Ratcliffe, B Ridgway, C Short, P J Smith, S A Spencer, A Stevenson, S 
Swann, D H Taylor, Mrs J A Twigg, M Wall, Ms A Western, Mrs J 
Wharmby and B Wright.  
 
56/18  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE Apologies for absence were 
submitted on behalf of Councillors D Allen, Mrs L M Chilton, Mrs H 
Elliott and Ms B Woods. 
 
57/18  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST The Chairman reported 
that in respect of the motion presented by Councillor Ratcliffe relating to 
council tax issues for care leavers, all councillors were corporate 
parents.  
 

The Director of Legal Services had discussed the issue with 
Councillor C Short, Chairman of the Standards Committee, and it had 
been agreed to grant a dispensation to all Elected Members to enable 
everyone to participate in the anticipated debate. 
 
58/18  CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS  The following 
announcements were made:-  
 
The Chairman:- 
 
(a) welcomed Helen Jones to her first Council meeting since her 

recent appointment to Strategic Director of Adult Social Care and 
Health; 

 
(b) introduced Jayne Briggs, Head of the Music Service who had 

attended the meeting to make a presentation of the Derbyshire 
song; 
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(c) reminded Members that the Council’s Civic Service would take 

place on Sunday 16 September at 3.00pm at the Chisworth 
Methodist Church, Chisworth, Glossop and invited all Members to 
attend; 

 
(d) reported that as this year marked the 100th anniversary of the end 

of the First World War, he was co-ordinating the purchase of 
poppy wreaths should any Members require them. Further details 
could be obtained from the Chairman or the Member’s 
Secretaries; 

 
59/18  MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY COUNCIL MEETING On 
the motion of Councillor G Wharmby, duly seconded, 
 
    RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held 
on 6 June 2018 be confirmed as a correct record. 
 
60/18  REPORT OF THE LEADER Councillor B Lewis, Leader 
of the Council, referred to his report to the last meeting regarding the 
use of single use plastics and non-recyclable cardboard cups in County 
Hall. He was pleased to report that the use of these had now ceased 
and been replaced throughout County Hall by glassware and crockery. 
 
61/18  PUBLIC QUESTIONS  
 
(1) Question from Loreen Elliott to Councillor S A Spencer, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Infrastructure  

 
In the light of a recent cyclist’s death at Cromford, how does the 

County Council intend to measure the effectiveness of its road repair 
system, in particular the pot hole repair programme? 
 

Councillor Spencer responded as follows: 
 

Thank you, Ms Elliott, for the question.  Any death on 
Derbyshire’s roads is a tragedy for the families and friends of those who 
have died.  Events surrounding the tragic accident and subsequent 
death of Mrs Dumbleton will be determined by the Coroner’s court in the 
future and it would not be appropriate for me to refer to any individual 
details of that particular incident. 
 
 With regard to the measures the Authority has put in place 
regarding potholes in particular, this administration made an extra £6m 
available to the Highways maintenance funds at the beginning of our 
administration and, as a consequence of that investment in our 3,500 
miles of roads, the normal pothole repairs on an average year is 
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between 20,000/25,000 repairs per annum.  This year to-date in eight 
months, we have repaired 53,000 potholes, nearly 900 were repaired 
last week.   
 
 Obviously, there are always lessons to be learned by tragic 
incidents like the one that took place in Matlock, but we work to a laid 
down prescribed standard, national standard of inspection which 
highlights that we work within a framework that allows us to carry out 
those repairs within a specified timeframe. 
 
 We are at this moment in time, reviewing the methods we use for 
carrying out repairs to the highway.  We are in the process of, and have 
been for some time, moving towards a more risk-based management 
system.  The KPIs that we carry out on a regular basis identify the 
investment and the benefit by carrying out those repairs within the 
timeframes that we work to and all those details are available if you 
wish me to provide them to you at a later date.   
 

The following supplementary question was asked:   
 
 I am no specialist but how do you prioritise then?  Surely you 
don’t use the number of complaints about a pothole?  Do you use your 
own survey plus the number of complaints?  How do you prioritise if you 
have to within your budget? 
 
 Councillor Spencer responded to the supplementary question as 
follows: 
 
 As I am sure you can appreciate, this is not an easy process to 
explain in a short period of time, but I am more than happy to discuss it 
with you after the meeting or even provide you with information in 
writing, but basically the highway network in Derbyshire is categorised 
in its requirement for attention, i.e. we have a hierarchical system of 
repair processes.  Some of those repair processes have to be carried 
out within a thirty-two hour period.  92% of those that have to be carried 
out within that period, are carried out.  Some of those are categorised 
into a five day period.  91% of those are carried out within that 
timeframe and some are given a twenty-eight day period to carry out 
those repairs, depending on the category of the road, the usage of the 
road and the intensity of traffic etc.  That is why the Council at this 
moment in time is reviewing that process.  That review on how we 
categorise roads has been going on for some months and I will explain 
it to you.  For example, just because a road is not an A road does not 
mean it is not used on a regular basis, or it may have a material 
problem that means we need to categorise it differently, i.e.  carry out 
the work more quickly or in a different way.  There are a massive raft of 
national requirements and laid down specifications on timeframe and 
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inspection.  We have officers travelling over the county all the time 
inspecting the highway network.  Most of the repairs or the reports of 
potholes, for example, come from our staff.  I don’t know what the exact 
number is, but I would say over 80% of the potholes that require 
attention are reported by our own inspection teams who go out there 
and cover the highway network.  The rest of them are reported by the 
public by telephone or by whomever, but fundamentally we have a laid 
down prescribed inspection regime which I am more than happy to 
discuss with you and I am sure one of the officers who deals with it in 
detail, will explain it in detail if you wish him to do so, but there is a laid 
down prescribed programme and I can only give you the assurance that 
we endeavour to make our roads here in Derbyshire as safe as they 
possibly can be within the budgetary constraints that we have available 
to us.   
  
(2) Question from Graham Heaseman to Councillor S A Spencer, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Infrastructure  

 
In Old Blackwell Parish there are so far four dwellings which have 

been blighted by HS2 and the proposed Spur. These somewhat isolated 
homes are now empty, three have been so for several months with no 
visible signs of maintenance. Gardens are overgrown and guttering 
hanging off from one of the houses. These properties are now 
vulnerable and due to their uniqueness are unlikely to be easily rented 
out by HS2 who are the new owners.  

 
The council taxpayers of our parish are feeling extremely uneasy 

about this situation, which will worsen as more blighted properties are 
purchased by HS2 and could remain empty for years. This is only the 
beginning for the parish and residents fear that vandalism, illegal 
squatting and worse could occur as a result of visible neglect in this 
quiet corner. Ours will not be the only area of the county suffering in this 
way. 

  
Can we request that the County Council write to and maintain 

pressure on HS2 to keep these and other similarly affected properties 
within the county, maintained in good order and secure during the 
period of their legal responsibility of ownership? 
 

Just because HS2 can, doesn’t mean that they should. 
 
 Councillor Spencer responded as follows: 
 

  Good afternoon, Mr Heaseman, can I just explain to you the 
discussion we had a few weeks ago with regard to the Mitigation Board 
that we have set up here in the East Midlands.  As you know, I chair 
that on behalf of the HS2 Strategic Board.  We have done our best to 
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make sure that Mitigation Board is made up of local representatives of 
all the Boroughs, the counties and the areas that are directly affected by 
the impact of HS2’s provision across the East Midlands.   
 
 I am urging people, and I will urge you the same today, I would 
urge you to use the mechanisms that we have in place.  I had the 
discussion with Ann Syrett and Councillor Moesby from Bolsover about 
the mechanisms that we need to encourage to be used.  The reason I 
say that, Mr Heaseman, is that the issues you articulate today, and I 
share your concerns I might add, the issues you relate to in your 
question today, many of those issues come under the remit of the 
Borough Council, Housing, Planning, Environmental Health, just three 
examples, and many of those issues can be addressed at a very local 
level.  We are in discussion with our Borough Council colleagues and 
our colleagues across the East Midlands, about how we are going to 
finance the Mitigation Board and deal with the bigger strategic issues, 
but when it comes to local issues such as this those, questions are 
better placed within the environment that they as I say are being 
generated within. 
 
 Now I would suggest in this particular instance, that HS2 have a 
responsibility.  I do know that they have set up a property company to 
deal with the land that they purchase on behalf of HS2 Ltd and the 
maintenance and upkeep of that land moving forward.  I am not sure if 
you have raised this issue with HS2 Ltd?  I will happily take your issue 
to the Mitigation Board and we will hopefully send a letter from the 
Mitigation Board.  I am trying to set in place a laid down prescribed 
route that people can take if they have issues anything to do with 
mitigation, i.e. HS2 orientated, so if you would be kind enough, I would 
greatly appreciate you taking that route, because we can then clearly 
identify the concerns you have.  We can present those to HS2 Ltd and 
we can have a paper trail that brings back an answer to you on the 
questions you are concerned about and also in that process, it will 
involve the District Council addressing your concerns from the outset 
because many of those concerns can be addressed locally through the 
tools that they have available to them.  
 
 The following supplementary question was asked: 
 
 I would like to say that two of these empty properties lie in a 
conservation area and should they be left to fall into unrecoverable 
disrepair, HS2 will undoubtedly press to demolish.  The proposals for 
HS2b have been pushed back by twelve months before they are 
presented to Parliament and for Royal Assent and if a future Leader, or 
government, felt that the public mood was moving towards spending the 
projected £100bn on more pressing issues and halted this project, these 
and other properties would be lost forever, not to mention the families 
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who need not have had their homes compulsorily purchased. 
 
 Would the Councillor agree with me, that this is a prime example 
of why representatives of community groups should be co-opted onto 
the East Midlands’ Council HS2 Strategic Board?  This type of issue 
would not be heard and HS2 would continue without consideration 
unless community groups raise them. 
 
 I also mention that I wrote to you on the 27 June asking for an 
update on progress within the East Midlands Council’s HS2 Strategic 
Board following our meeting with you with my colleague Tony Mellors. 
 
 Councillor Spencer responded to the supplementary question as 
follows: 
 

I accept there are many groups across the whole of the East 
Midlands who have concerns about the impact of HS2 on their 
communities and we have done our best, the joint representatives of the 
HS2 Strategic Board have done their best, to put in place a system that 
allows you to make representations at a point.  That will continue to be 
reviewed and discussed on whether it works effectively, works 
efficiently, but it will only work if people use it as I have articulated to 
you earlier on today. 
 
 With regard to the blight that is caused by the proposals, my 
understanding is, today in actual fact, I was informed that the 
Environmental Impact Assessment has been delayed by a month so we 
will not have that available to us in the very near future, I think it will be 
mid-October.  That will indicate quite clearly many of the issues you 
have articulated today, and I am sure that the Mitigation Board as a 
consequence of that report, will have a considerable amount of work to 
do. 
 
 The Lavalin Report that we commissioned initially to give us an 
over-arching picture of the issues related to mitigation for HS2, is still on 
the table and we are working through that.  We are discussing the 
issues.  We are trying to set up some sort of funding arrangement 
between our partners, so we have finances available to us to carry out 
studies, address concerns and issues that will be raised by local 
community groups.   
 
 I am not suggesting that the mechanisms we have in place are 
perfect, because they will never be perfect for everybody, but what I will 
say to you is this:  we have to try and facilitate all the representative 
groups and allow them to have a say as best they can through their 
local Borough councillors.  Those local Borough councillors sit on the 
Mitigation Board, and I am quite confident they will bring forward your 
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concerns as strongly as you do yourself through that Mitigation Board 
and hopefully we will be seen as a credible place for HS2 to have a 
conversation about serious issues of mitigation and how we are going to 
overcome them.  There are Environmental Impact Assessments; there 
are business issues; commercial issues; personal issues for properties 
such as you are talking about.  We have stately homes; National Parks.  
The list is endless, and I haven’t got all the answers.  All I can do as the 
Chair of that Board, is make sure we make those representations as 
clear as possible and give you as many answers as we possibly can. 
 
 I have nothing more to report to you other than the issues I spoke 
to you about back in June because we were due to have another 
meeting of the HS2 Strategic Mitigation Board on the 19th of this month 
which has had to be cancelled because many of the members of that 
Board are unavailable on that date, so that is being rearranged but I will 
happily let you know when that is.  I will hopefully be able to give you 
some feedback from the issues you have articulated today in due 
course when we have written to the HS2 Board. 

 
(3) Question from Vaughan Morris to Councillor S A Spencer, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Infrastructure  

 
Plans are progressing by Government-sponsored D2N2, (East 

Midlands Growth Strategy), Department t for Transport, HS2 Ltd, 
Highways England, Network Rail, Environment Agency, DEFRA, 
Natural England, Canals and Rivers Trust, Wildlife Trusts. People and 
businesses in Long Eaton and area west of the River Erewash also 
need to be able to plan their own futures, and be sufficiently 
compensated if and when HS2b is actually going to happen. 
 

In view of the recent publication of a £43,000,000,000 (billions) 
estimate by the Head of National Infrastructure Commission (NIC) for 
improved connectivity to HS2 along the whole of its route, how does 
Derbyshire County Council's role as Highways Authority for Long Eaton 
and the area West of River Erewash, (through infrastructure 
improvement planning or advisory work) influence the wider plans being 
made for the area, and have any DCC infrastructure plans contributed 
to the above NIC estimate of £43,000,000,000 (billions) ?" 

 
Councillor Spencer responded as follows: 

 
I will start with the last question first, if I may, because the County 

Council have not knowingly contributed to that figure as far as 
infrastructure investment is concerned.  Whether that is the case or not 
remains to be seen, but we have not knowingly contributed to that figure 
in totality. 
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 I recognise many of the concerns you have with regard to the 
investment in the Long Eaton area in particular.  Undoubtedly if the 
proposals go ahead with regard to HS2’s provision across Derbyshire, it 
is going to have an impact on that community.  I am acutely aware of 
that and my colleagues from Erewash make me acutely aware of it 
virtually every day of the week. 
 
 We will continue to have dialogue with HS2 with regard to the 
mitigation that can be carried out with regard to the planning of that 
route and how it is designed.  We will continue to talk to partners as far 
as the infrastructure investment is concerned, around the Toton hub, as 
we call it.  I am acutely aware that the wish for the community of Long 
Eaton, is that they see some benefit from all of this and not all the 
disproportionate dis-benefit they face because having the infrastructure 
links and the road network around Long Eaton is critical for the recovery 
of the businesses and the communities who will be directly affected by 
the provision of HS2.  That is something that has already been raised in 
the mitigation report that Lavalins put together on behalf of the HS2 
Strategic Board. 
 
 I can give you an assurance that we will be doing our best to 
highlight those issues as far as investment is concerned and making 
sure that the views of local residents in your area, your vicinity (as I 
have done with Mr Heaseman who raises it with me on a regular basis), 
are heard.  I can’t give you a promise on what those answers will be, of 
course, because this is a scheme driven by Government and I remind 
people on a regular basis, that nine out of ten MPs support the HS2 
programme.  It is cross-Party, it is not politically affiliated it is a 
Government programme, but we as local elected members have a duty 
to listen to your concerns and raise those issues with HS2 Ltd and I can 
give you an assurance today that that will continue to be the case.   
 
 The following supplementary question was asked: 
 
 It was referred by Graham this delay to HS2, the legislation 
process.  Is this an opportunity for Derbyshire County Council to 
contribute to a complete reassessment of the project’s viability and 
importance now compared to post-financial crisis times, especially with 
many more urgent national and local pressures for funding? 
 
 Councillor Spencer responded to the supplementary question as 
follows: 
 
 I wish I had the resources to contribute in the way you wish we 
could Mr Morris, but what I would say to you is this:  the position of 
Derbyshire County Council, as the position of all the Authorities in the 
East Midlands, has always been to support the electrification of the 
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Midland Mainline.  That position has not changed and that position is 
still in place. 
 
 With regard to how we can influence the HS2 programme, I think 
that is probably outside our remit other than continuing to do what we 
do at this moment in time dealing with the mitigation issues, dealing with 
the impact, and hopefully getting the best we can for the communities 
that we represent as a consequence of the programme, the 
regeneration opportunities. 
 
 I recognise all the other impacts as well, the environmental 
impacts etc, but we have to accept that nine out of ten MPs in this 
country support this programme and, as a consequence of that, I have 
no doubt that the programme will continue to move forward.  What the 
outcome will be in the end, I can’t give you an answer on that, I am 
afraid, but I will give you an assurance today that your voice is being 
heard as far as representations and your concerns are concerned. 
  
(4) Question from Howard Allan to Councillor S A Spencer, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Infrastructure  
  

Since Network Rail services serving the Toton hub will be 
substantial has NR advised DCC of its intentions? It is pertinent to 
consider, since DCC liaises with the Highways Agency, how this will 
radically reduce availability of the two level crossing on the low level 
line? Or will NR abandon the low level line providing a corridor for a 
much needed relief road, Long Eaton - Sandiacre - Stanton 
regeneration site?  
 
 Mr Allan was not present at the meeting to ask the question and 
the Chairman stated that a written reply would be provided.    

 
62/18  PETITIONS    There were no petitions received. 
 
63/18  STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2017-18 AND ANNUAL 
AUDIT LETTER 2017-18 The Director of Finance and ICT presented a 
report which contained the External Auditor’s ‘External Audit Report 
2017-18’ and the approved Statement of Accounts 2017-18 and Annual 
Audit Letter for 2017-18. 
 
 It is a requirement of the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015, 
that the Director of Finance and ICT certifies the Council’s pre-audit 
Statement of Accounts for the year ended 31 March 2018 by 31 May 
2018, and that the Audit Committee approve the post-audit version 
before 31 July 2018. 
 

The core financial statements included in the Statement of 
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Accounts were: 
 

- Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement  
- Expenditure and Funding Analysis  
- Movement in Reserves Statement 
- Balance Sheet 
- Cash Flow Statement 
- Pension Fund Accounts 
- Annual Governance Statement 

 
It was reported that the main changes from the previous 

Statement of Accounts for 2016-17, had been the reflection of a 
restructure of portfolios, with the Council reporting through seven 
Cabinet Member Portfolios during 2017-18. 

 
Under the Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014 (Sections 25 

to 28) and the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 (Regulations 10, 
14 and 15), the Council’s Statement of Accounts for the year ended 31 
March 2018 and certain related documents, had been made available 
for public inspection from 1 June 2018 to 12 July 2018. No queries had 
been raised. 

 
Subsequently, the Statement of Accounts had been submitted to 

the External Auditor, who had approved them. The External Auditor had 
then presented the ‘External Audit Report 2017-18 to the Audit 
Committee at its meeting on 26 July 2018, and the Pension Fund 
Accounts would be presented to the Pensions and Investment 
Committee on 31 October 2018. 

 
The External Auditor had again acknowledged the well-

established and strong accounts production process, the high standard 
of accounts, the quality of supporting working papers and the 
responsiveness of the finance teams during the audit. Certain audit 
adjustments and actions had been required and these were detailed in 
the report.  

 
In addition, the External Auditor was required to present an 

Annual Audit Letter to Members and officers of the Council and a copy 
of this letter was appended to the report. 
 

On the motion of Councillor B Lewis, duly seconded, 
 
 RESOLVED to note the report on the approved Statement of 
Accounts 2017-18, the External Auditor’s ‘External Audit ISA 260 
Report 2017-18’ and the Annual Audit Letter 2017-18. 
 
 



 

11 

 

64/18  STRATEGIC DIRECTOR ADULT SOCIAL CARE AND 
HEALTH – NOTIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT  The Strategic Director 
of Commissioning, Communities and Policy presented a report which 
sought ratification for the appointment to the post of Strategic Director, 
Adult Social Care and Health. 
 
 At its meeting on 6 June 2018, the Council had authorised the 
Appointments Committee, as permitted within the Council’s 
Constitution, to make the appointment to the post of Strategic Director 
Adult Social Care and Health and the statutory role of Director of Adult 
Social Services. Council had considered that it would not be in either 
the Council’s or the successful applicant’s interest, to delay approval for 
the appointment to this post until September 2018, as the previous 
postholder had left the role due to retirement in July. 
 
 Following a competitive recruitment process, Helen Jones had 
been selected for appointment and had commenced in the role on 27 
August 2018. 
 
 RESOLVED to ratify the appointment of Helen Jones to the post 
of Strategic Director, Adult Social Care and Health with effect from 27 
August 2018.  
 
65/18  REPORT OF CABINET AND MEMBERS’ QUESTIONS 
ON THE REPORT  Councillor B Lewis, Leader of the Council, presented 
a report on the decisions that had been taken at meetings of Cabinet 
held on 14 June and 26 July 2018. 
 
 No questions were raised on the report. 
 
 On the motion of Councillor B Lewis, duly seconded, 
 
 RESOLVED to note the report. 
 
66/18  COUNCILLOR QUESTIONS There were no questions. 
 
67/18  NOTICES OF MOTION  Council considered the 
following Notice of Motions as set out below:- 
 
(a) Notice of Motion received from Councillor I Ratcliffe: 
 

“This Council notes that:  

1. Last year young Derbyshire people left the care of the County 
Council and began the difficult transition out of care and into adulthood.  

2.  A 2016 report by The Children’s Society found that when care 
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leavers move into independent accommodation they begin to manage 
their own budget fully for the first time. The report showed that care 
leavers can find this extremely challenging and with no family to support 
them and insufficient financial education, are falling into debt and 
financial difficulty.  

3. Research from The Centre for Social Justice found that over half 
(57%) of young people leaving care have difficulty managing their 
money and avoiding debt when leaving care.  

4. The local authority has statutory corporate parenting responsibilities 
towards young people who have left care up until the age of 25. 

  

5. The Children and Social Work Act 2017 places corporate parenting 
responsibilities on district councils for the first time, requiring them to 
have regard to children in care and care leavers when carrying out their 
functions.  

This Council believes that:  

1. To ensure that the transition from care to adult life is as smooth as 
possible, and to mitigate the chances of care leavers falling into debt as 
they begin to manage their own finances, they should be exempt from 
paying council tax until they are 25.  

2. Care leavers are a particularly vulnerable group for council tax debt.  

This Council, therefore, resolves:  

To use the County Council’s convening powers and expertise in 
corporate parenting to work with all council tax collecting authorities to 
exempt all care leavers in the county from council tax up to the age of 
25, sharing any arising costs proportionately.” 

The motion was duly seconded. 

An amendment to the motion was moved by Councillor A Dale, duly 
seconded, that the final paragraph of the motion be amended to read:- 

“This Council, therefore, resolves: 

(1) to acknowledge the County Council is already using its corporate 
parenting powers and expertise to work with all Council Tax Collecting 
Authorities towards achieving an exemption for Derbyshire care leavers 
in the county from Council Tax up to the age of 25; and 

(2) to invite members of the Corporate Parenting Committee to 
monitor and report on the progress towards achieving the exemption. 
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 The amendment to the motion was duly seconded and voted 
upon. 

 RESOLVED (1) to acknowledge the County Council is already 
using its corporate parenting powers and expertise to work with all 
Council Tax Collecting Authorities towards achieving an exemption for 
Derbyshire care leavers in the county from Council Tax up to the age of 
25; and 

 (2) to invite members of the Corporate Parenting Committee to 
monitor and report on the progress towards achieving the exemption. 

(b) Notice of Motion received from Councillor J A Coyle: 

This Council notes that Derbyshire schools budgets will be cut by 
nearly £30million in the five years from 2015 to 2020. This is putting 
enormous strain on school staff and affecting the life chances of 
Derbyshire children. 
  

This Council resolves to: 
  

 write to the Prime Minister, Chancellor of the Exchequer and 
the Secretary of State for Education demanding that these 
damaging cuts are halted in the Autumn Budget 

 write to Derbyshire MPs requesting their support in persuading 
government to cease these cuts 

 write to all Derbyshire schools informing them of this resolution 
and requesting that they also lobby for the cuts to be halted. 

 
The motion was duly seconded. 
 
Councillor Coyle’s motion was put to the vote and declared to be 

LOST. At the request of at least five Members, a recorded vote was 
taken and recorded as follows:- 

 
For the motion (24) Councillors Mrs E Atkins, S A Bambrick, N 

Barker, B Bingham, Mrs S L Blank, S Brittain, Mrs S Burfoot, Mrs D W E 
Charles, J A Coyle, Mrs C Dale, J E Dixon, J A Frudd, K Gillott, Mrs J M 
Innes, S Marshall-Clarke, D McGregor, R Mihaly, C R Moesby, Mrs I 
Ratcliffe, B Ridgway, P J Smith, M Wall, Ms A Western and B Wright.  

 
Against the motion (36) Councillors  T Ainsworth, R Ashton, K S 

Athwal, J Atkin, N Atkin, J Boult, S Bull, K Buttery, A Dale, R Flatley,  M 
Ford, Mrs A Foster, Mrs A Fox, A Griffiths, Mrs L Grooby, Mrs C A Hart, 
G Hickton, R Iliffe, T A Kemp, T King, B Lewis, W Major, P Makin,  P 
Murray, G Musson, R A Parkinson, Mrs J E Patten, J Perkins,  C Short, 
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S A Spencer, A Stevenson, S Swann, D H Taylor, Mrs J A Twigg, G 
Wharmby and Mrs J Wharmby.  

 
Abstained (0) 

 
(c) Notice of Motion received from Councillor B Lewis: 
 

Across the East Midlands, Councils of all sizes and scales are 
facing significant on-going budget pressures and recognise there is a 
need to work together to find solutions to ensure we deliver services for 
the public benefit on a more efficient footprint.  Upper tier Councils, 
including cities, have been exploring the idea of an East Midlands 
Strategic Alliance, which has the potential to deliver savings, transform 
Council services, deliver jobs and growth and therefore business rates 
uplift, and most critically ensure that our collective and single voice is 
powerful to call for more infrastructure investment across the region. 
 

This Council resolves to explore and support, in principle, a 
Strategic Alliance comprised of East Midlands upper tier Authorities, 
LEPs and Chambers of Commerce. This will: 
 

 Deliver further jobs and economic growth benefiting the 
economy by focusing resources and developing co-ordinated 
strategies by all the partner organisations across the region to 
underpin the work of the Midlands Engine.   

 

 Develop a co-ordinated strategy and approach to lever-in 
Government investment in areas such as infrastructure, transport 
and ensuring, by working with all partners, the ambitious housing 
targets for the region are delivered. 

 

 Allow Local Authorities across the region to further explore 
shared services and delivery, where prudent, and to look at new 
more efficient ways of delivering Council services to ensure best 
value for money for council taxpayers. 

 

 Explore closer working and efficiencies with other services 
and partners such as the police, the fire authorities, health 
partners, including CCGs, the ambulance service and others. 

 
This Council notes that in Derbyshire, our approach will focus on 

working with all partners, including businesses and relevant 
organisations such as Midlands Engine, Midlands Connect, HS2, East 
Midlands Airport, regional universities and FE colleges, Derbyshire 
Economic Partnership, and District and Borough Councils by utilising 
existing structures such as relevant boards, the Derby and Derbyshire 
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Joint Prosperity Board (D2) and East Midlands Councils and further 
dialogue where needed.   
 

This Council agrees to mandate officers to do the necessary 
background work and to develop a business case to report to a future 
Cabinet meeting.   
 

This Council recognises that there is a clear need and ambition 
by all concerned to work in a more focused and co-ordinated way to 
deliver a Strategic Alliance to overcome significant lack of investment in 
infrastructure and services across the East Midlands and ensure the 
region has a clear and powerful voice. 
 
 RESOLVED to (1) explore and support, in principle, a Strategic 
Alliance comprised of East Midlands upper tier Authorities, LEPs and 
Chambers of Commerce which will: 
 

 Deliver further jobs and economic growth benefiting the economy 
by focusing resources and developing co-ordinated strategies by 
all the partner organisations across the region to underpin the 
work of the Midlands Engine.   

 

 Develop a co-ordinated strategy and approach to lever-in 
Government investment in areas such as infrastructure, transport 
and ensuring, by working with all partners, the ambitious housing 
targets for the region are delivered. 

 

 Allow Local Authorities across the region to further explore 
shared services and delivery, where prudent, and to look at new 
more efficient ways of delivering Council services to ensure best 
value for money for council taxpayers. 

 

 Explore closer working and efficiencies with other services and 
partners such as the police, the fire authorities, health partners, 
including CCGs, the ambulance service and others; 

 
(2) note that in Derbyshire, our approach will focus on working 

with all partners, including businesses and relevant organisations such 
as Midlands Engine, Midlands Connect, HS2, East Midlands Airport, 
regional universities and FE colleges, Derbyshire Economic 
Partnership, and District and Borough Councils by utilising existing 
structures such as relevant boards, the Derby and Derbyshire Joint 
Prosperity Board (D2) and East Midlands Councils and further dialogue 
where needed;  
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(3) agree to mandate officers to do the necessary background 
work and to develop a business case to report to a future Cabinet 
meeting; and 
 

(4) recognise that there is a clear need and ambition by all 
concerned to work in a more focused and co-ordinated way to deliver a 
Strategic Alliance to overcome significant lack of investment in 
infrastructure and services across the East Midlands and ensure the 
region has a clear and powerful voice. 
 
68/18  MINUTES OF MEETINGS OF COMMITTEES AND 
OTHER BODIES 
 
 On the motion of Councilor G Wharmby, duly seconded, 
 
 RESOLVED  that the minutes of the following meetings be 
received:- 
 

(a) Regulatory – Licensing and Appeals Committee held on 21 
May and 23 July 2018  

(b) Regulatory – Planning Committee held on 14 May, 9 July 
and 6 August 2018 

(c) Pensions and Investment Committee held on 13 June and 
1 August 2018 

(d)  Audit Committee held on 13 June and 26 July 
(e) Standards Committee held on 4 July 2018 
(f)  Improvement and Scrutiny Committee – Places held on 16 

May and 18 July 2018 
(g) Improvement and Scrutiny Committee – People held on 23 

May and 4 July 2018 
(h) Improvement and Scrutiny Committee – Resources held on 

31 May and 19 July 2018 
(i) Improvement and Scrutiny Committee – Health held on 21 

May, 16 July and 13 August 2018 
(j)    Derbyshire Police and Crime Panel held on 5 July 2018 
(k)  Health and Wellbeing Board held on 12 July 2018 

 
 
 


